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FORMATION OF THE CLUB

For many years it was impossible for women to belong to yacht clubs (no facilities) or to crew on boats in competitive sailing (automatic disqualification).  This was soon to change.

In May 1945 Mrs Alison Hall wrote to the Yacht Racing Association of England, asking to join any recognised English club taking women members.  She proposed to form a Women’s Yacht Club in Melbourne, where the Victorian Amateur Yacht Racing Association controlled an exclusively male sport.  In July of that year Alison was notified of her election as a Member of the Yacht Racing Association of England, the controlling body for yachting throughout the British Commonwealth.

The following notice was then circulated among friends and acquaintances :

“It is proposed to form a Women’s Yacht Club in this, Port Phillip Bay, and a meeting of those interested will be held at the Brighton Beach Croquet Pavilion (alongside Brighton Beach Station) on Monday 22nd October 1945, at 8 p.m.  You are cordially invited to attend and to bring any friends who may be interested.







Alison Hall







Member, Yacht Racing Association, London.”

Interest and support came from all quarters  –  Black Rock, Sandringham, Hampton, Brighton, Elwood, St Kilda and Williamstown.  Twenty-five women attended this meeting, and the following became the first Office-bearers of the Victorian Ladies’ Yacht Club:



Commodore


Alison Hall



Vice Commodore


Jean Smith (Jones)



Rear Commodore


Muriel Brooke



Secretary & Treasurer

Beryl Le Plastrier



Social Secretary


Joyce Berriman (Warner)

A committee of six completed the elections and the annual subscription was set at five shillings.  Among the objects of the club were ‘to secure for women full recognition in the yachting world, and to promote interest in the sport among women generally’.

Within a week of this inaugural meeting V.L.Y.C. bank accounts were opened at Black Rock and Middle Brighton.  Club Rules were drawn up and work started on the Constitution, modelled on that of the Royal Brighton Yacht Club.  A distinctive burgee was designed and voted on – a white seagull on a blue background, with white letters V.L.Y.C. outlined in red.  Publicity in local and daily newspapers attracted favourable comment and many new members.  Within six months membership exceeded 150, and the need for permanent headquarters became urgent.

THE  FIRST CLUBHOUSE

Early in 1946 Commodore Hall led a deputation to the Sandringham City Council for the Club to be granted a beach site beside Sandringham Harbour.  Sandringham was chosen because it was the most central point for Members, the majority coming from Black Rock, Sandringham, Hamnpton and Brighton.  This deputation was supported by the Chairman of the Harbour Trust, the Commodore of the Sandringham Yacht Club and the Secretary of the Victorian Yacht Racing Association.  In March, the Sandringham Council submitted our application for a beach site to the Lands Department, and the application was subsequently granted.

To assist the purchase of a clubhouse, fees were raised to ₤1.1s  for Seniors, 10s.6d for Juniors (15-18) and 5 shillings for Cadets (under 15).  In August 1946 two boat-sheds on the east side of Sandringham Pier were bought from Mr Alan Keefer, for ₤180 cash.  (The sheds were beside the present Sailboard Headquarters, on the east side.)  A year later a third adjacent shed was purchased for ₤150, the money raised by interest-free ₤1 debentures.  The V.L.Y.C. finally had a home.

Enthusiastic fund-raising enabled alterations to begin at once.  Activities included a spectacular Cabaret Ball (300 attending), dances held in local halls, card parties, theatre nights and endless raffles, then called ballots.  Generous donations and at-cost building materials were a Godsend.  Major alterations were carried out by local tradesmen - walls were removed and the three sheds joined together.  On the left was a boat storage area, in the centre a locker and gear room, and on the right the main entrance and a stairway leading to the upstairs lounge.  Ramps, doors and windows appeared, and an impressive sign was fixed to the front of the ‘new’ building.  Members worked hard and long at a multitude of tasks, happily wielding sandpaper, scraper and paintbrush.  Relatives and friends accomplished wonders of transportation with their trailers.  Transport was often a problem - few Members had cars, so most rode bikes to the Club or walked.  One of the first By-Laws stated that ‘Bicycles must not be stored in Club premises on weekends or holidays’.

It is interesting to note the cheerful, make-do arrangements of those early days.  The Clubhouse had electricity, but no water, no telephone and, perhaps worst of all, no toilet.  Members ventured through the scrub behind the Clubhouse to the public toilet near the Trey Bit Reserve.  Early on, the Pest Exterminator was called in to treat the upstairs floor for borers – cost ₤4, with written guarantee.  Mice were often a problem, and at one stage there was talk of keeping a Club cat.  Possums found cosy sleeping spots in the life-jackets on top of the lockers, or in folds of sails draped over the sail-hoists.  Lockers were first built of Persil boxes and were highly prized possessions – rental 5 shillings per year.  Woe betide a Member who failed to keep her locker clean and tidy.  On one lamentable occasion, fish bait was left in a locker and forgotten till the following weekend!

The first Annual General Meeting of the V.L.Y.C. took place on 9 September 1946.  It was held at the Combined Old Girls’ Clubrooms in Little Collins Street, Melbourne.  At this A.G.M. three Trustees were appointed to be responsible for Club assets – Mrs Margery Mackenzie, Mrs Alice Ireland and Mrs Alison Hall.  The Constitution was also amended, the Club to be managed by a Commodore, Vice Commodore, Rear Commodore, Secretary, Treasurer, Social Secretary, and nine Senior Members (all honorary), to hold office for 12 months until September of each year.  From its very beginning the Club had a sound financial footing, a hard-working and far-sighted management and considerable public support.  By the end of 1946 the V.L.Y.C. had been officially accepted into the Victorian Yacht Racing Association, although only as an Associate Member.  The parent body, the Yacht Racing Association of England, had no qualms about women sailing boats – with their warm welcome, they also extended equality.  We had not only been recognised; at last we were being taken seriously.

BOAT BUILDING AND RACING

Club Members gained sailing experience in a variety of boats.  Some sailed with husbands or friends on keel boats, others owned smaller craft of several classes – Sharpie, Snipe, Vaucluse Senior, Vaucluse Junior, Cadet Dinghy, to name a few.  During summer, races were held on Saturdays and Sundays – weather permitting – with the race officials being rowed out to the wooden breakwater to perform their duties.  Fishing from the breakwater was often rewarded – Daraugh Schuler still holds the record for the biggest flathead.  To encourage class racing within the Club, it was decided to promote the 15-foot plywood Boomerang, and the first of these was built in the Commodore’s boat-shed in 1946.  Eventually the Boomerang proved to be too heavy and awkward to lift, so interest shifted to smaller and lighter alternatives.

New Members were encouraged to attend sailing lessons on Saturday and Sunday mornings.  Juniors complained that the lessons clashed with Sunday School (obligatory), and that being in two places at once was difficult.  The Swimming Committee decreed that all sailing Members should at least hold the Senior Swimming Certificate.  Swimming tests were conducted from the Sandringham Pier in summer, or the City Baths in winter.  The wearing of life-jackets was mandatory when sailing.  Practical instruction on the water came from people like Jean Jones (who else!) with a follow-the-leader system and an encouraging ‘Just do as I do!’  Sandringham Harbour became a very busy place.  It is interesting to remember that in the 1940s water came right up to the sea wall in front of the boat-sheds, and that boats could be launched with a minimum of carrying.  The sand and the scrub came later.

Invitations came from many yacht clubs around the bay – competing in open days and regattas became a common experience.  Alison Hall was the first Member to win a race in open competition, sailing her Boomerang to victory in a Black Rock regatta – the official margin was almost five minutes.  Sandringham Yacht Club, always supportive, often invited Members to take part in their races. In 1948, the Frankston Yacht Club invited the V.L.Y.C. to compete in their Easter Regatta.  The sail down the bay even to get there was sometimes more exciting than the races.  Two Club Vee Jays took part in the Victorian Yachting Council’s Opening Day at St Kilda, earning an appreciative salute from the Governor.  In that year, too, the V.L.Y.C. was officially registered at Lloyd’s of London.

In 1951, the Club bought four unfinished Sabot hulls from the boatbuilders Benson & Shaw – cost ₤13 each.  Sixteen Members expressed interest in sailing the new boats, and well-attended working bees were held at the Club during weekends.  The Victorian Sabot Association showed great interest in the progress of the work, and new Trustee, Mrs Murial Brooke, donated a handsome trophy for Sabot racing.  Sails were purchased from Prior Sails at ₤6.10s each.  These were bright orange with red numbers – an attractive sight when the hulls were painted light blue.  The Sabots were named after Australian seabirds – Noddy (53), Petrel (54), Teal (55) and Curlew (56).  When the new squadron finally put to sea, competition was so keen that a roster system had to be introduced.

STORAGE PROBLEMS

The 1950s saw sailing become increasingly popular especially at Sandringham, where the Sandringham Yacht Club hosted the Olympic yachting events in 1956.  Clubs and boat-shed owners were encouraged to spruce up their premises, and to fly Club or Australian flags for the duration of the Games.  At one stage, painting of the V.L.Y.C. was delayed by seaweed fumes!  Jetty Road received overdue attention and an imposing new S.Y.C. Clubhouse arose at the bottom of it.  During this re-building programme, it was rumoured that ladies’ facilities would be included in the extensions.  Horror!  how many Members would we lose?  None, as it turned out.  When contacted, S.Y.C. replied that facilities for Associate Members would be a last priority.  (Associates were first admitted in 1957, with membership restricted to relatives of current Members.)  Meanwhile the Olympic Games came and went, and were generally deemed a great success.  The first signatures in the new Visitors’ Book at the V.L.Y.C. were 20 members of the American Swimming Team, invited to lunch and sail in December.

About this time, storage and transportation problems worsened.  Club boats took up most of the space in the storage area of the Clubhouse, forcing some Members to keep their boats at home.  By this time, too, the shoreline in front of the Club had receded some distance to the north, and boats had to be carried across an ever widening stretch of sand.  With heavier boats like Gwen 12s racing every weekend, this became a tiring chore.  There were calls for a Club trailer.  Several designs were tried, but all had problems with the soft sand.  Many believe that the siltation of Sandringham Harbour was inevitable.  It certainly worsened with the filling-in of the bridge half way along the stone breakwater.  This stopped natural scouring from the west, and sand built up in the harbour at an alarming rate.  Later, periodic dredging between the pier and the S.Y.C. pens cost thousands of dollars, and was not always effective.

In 1958 the stretch of sand on the west side of the pier, beside the Sandringham Yacht Club fence, was vacant and unused.  The V.L.Y.C. Committee saw its value – why not apply for the land, fence it, and use it for outside boat storage?  In October the V.L.Y.C wrote to the Sandringham Council requesting that the unused foreshore land be granted to the Club.  The application, supported by the Council and by the Committee of Management of Beach Park, was duly forwarded to the Lands Department for approval.

ACQUIRING AND FENCING LAND

In January 1959 the Lands Department officially approved our application for the foreshore land adjoining the Sandringham Yacht Club.  The V.L.Y.C. later sent Sir Arthur Warner, Minister for Lands, a letter of thanks for his support.  Cyclone-type fencing was ordered from the Melbourne Wire Works at a cost of ₤276.  Once the new boatyard was fenced, working bees got busy levelling, raking, and sowing grass seed to stabilise the sand.  In time, second-hand rails were procured by Jean and Phil Jones, and a wonderful track and trolley system was installed to carry boats to the water.  This earned the blessings of everyone.  Another blessing – Sandringham Yacht Club allowed our Members to use the outside toilet near their winch-house.  A year later, water was connected to the boatyard – at last boats and gear could be hosed free of salt.

All boats except the Club Sabots – undergoing repairs – were moved into the yard, greatly easing the congestion in the Clubhouse.  With better access to the water and a large area for rigging, more boats took part in racing.  There was a ballot to skipper each Club boat and a fee of 2 shillings for the privilege.  Two members of the Sandringham Anglers Club, Mr Mills and his son, laid courses from their motor boat, followed the races, and when necessary acted as a rescue boat.  For each race, and there were often 14 in a season, the Club supplied them with two gallons of petrol.  In February 1959, 13 V.L.Y.C. boats took part in the first Governor’s Review at Royal St Kilda, the salute taken by Sir Dallas Brooks.  This was quite an occasion.  There was no other sailing on the bay that day, and hundreds of people watched a spectacular sail-past.

Looking back, it is heart--warming to recall the amount of favourable publicity and general support the V.L.Y.C. received in its formative years.  Local papers and interstate magazines carried regular articles about Club activities.  The Department of Information inserted an article in the American yachting magazine Rudder.  From overseas came requests for a V.L.Y.C. burgee – one from Monaco Yacht Club, another from the Royal Yacht Club of Spain.  It was widely believed that our club was the only ladies’ yacht club in existence.  Close to home, many Port Phillip clubs sent donations for racing trophies.  Among many invitations, Members were asked to sail Seahorses at Elwood and Cadet Dinghies at Flinders Naval College.  Eighteen Members attended the Centenary Celebrations of the Royal Geelong Yacht Club, the first Port Phillip club to admit Associate Members.

As one V.L.Y.C. stalwart said, ‘In a way we were something of a novelty, and our demeanour was always under scrutiny.’  Standards were set and meant to be adhered to.  On special occasions Club uniform was to be worn – tan shoes, grey skirt, white blouse, and navy blazer with club badge on top left pocket.  Sailing uniform was navy shorts, white jumper and badge.  Those seeking election to Committees were told in no uncertain terms:  ‘Girls standing for positions must realise they are standing for responsible positions, and will be required to work hard!’  Social functions were vital.  Lavish Cabaret Balls at the St Kilda and Caulfield Town Halls were very well attended.  Burgees from all the Port Phillip yacht clubs decorated the hall, and fully rigged boats filled the stage.  On another occasion, 450 people attended a barbecue at the Brighton home of Joyce and Graham Warner.  Many years later, the sheer fun and camaraderie of those early days would be remembered with affection.

THE NEW CLUBHOUSE

A NEW ERA

The 1960s was a decade of new directions – a new boatyard, new classes in the racing fleet, and ultimately a splendid new Clubhouse.  In1961 letters were sent to the Sandringham Council, pointing out our need for a toilet and asking permission to build boat racks in the yard.  Permission was given to relocate the Clubhouse in the yard and to include toilets and boat racks in the building, the site to be determined by the City Engineer.  By this time the old Clubhouse needed frequent repairs, so thoughts turned to selling it.  Two parties to express interest were the Sandringham Boat Owners and Users Association and the Girl Guides Association of Victoria.  Negotiations commenced, and the V.L.Y.C. worked overtime to augment its Building Fund.

Meanwhile the Crashboat Fund grew slowly.  Without a crashboat of its own, the Club hired a motor boat from Earwicker’s Boat Hire each race day – cost ₤3 10s. per day.  This was manned by a roster of Members whose long stints at sea were brightened by fishing.  The racing fleet consisted of a G.P.14, a Cadet Dinghy, a V.S., V.J.s, Gwens, Yachting World Cadets, Sabots and finally Mark II moths.  Six of these were built at Sorrento and arrived at the Club – amid great excitement – in 1961.  Designed by Len Morris, they were finished (by Members) to such a state of perfection that owners were asked if the boats were really made of fibreglass.  These one-up fliers took some handling in strong winds, mainly because most of the skippers were light-weights – capsizes were often spectacular.  A Club sail to Port Melbourne in a howling easterly was talked about for years, drawing the comment, ‘They’re either jolly good sailors or completely mad!’  Later on, Michelle Smart won the inaugural Ladies Moth Championship, and was the first woman selected in the Victorian Moth Team.  After a few years the Moths gave way to a fleet of Herons, some built in Sydney, others by Botterill & Sons in Highett.  These boats provided company and a great deal of fun.  Racing became very serious, with stimulating ‘post-mortems’ and several Protests.  With each race day, sailors blessed the trolley system installed by Jean and Phil Jones.  This greatly curtailed the lifting of heavy boats and saved many a visit to the physiotherapist.

In March 1963 Michelle Smart approached the School of Architecture at the Royal Melbourne Institute of Technology.  Would their students, as one of their projects, design a suitable Clubhouse for the V.L.Y.C.?  The R.M.I.T. plan was completed in three months and presented for approval at a Special General Meeting.  The decision was taken to adopt the plan and to proceed with the new building.  Authority was also given to finalise the sale of the old Clubhouse.  The Club currently had 147 members – 71 Seniors, 41 Intermediates, 35 Juniors – and a bank balance of just over ₤3000.  A tremendous amount of hard work was about to turn a dream into a reality.

Naturally there were problems – some minor, some serious.  Escalating costs, mainly with the building’s foundations, caused some misgivings about proceeding with the R.M.I.T. plan.  Such was the interest that a group of Members submitted an alternative plan as being simpler and less expensive.  The motion was defeated on the casting vote of the Commodore (from the Chair), and the R.M.I.T. plan was finally adopted.  Mr. Bruce Kemp, father of a keen sailing Member, offered his services as Honorary Architect, to draw up detailed specifications and to supervise building once it commenced.  This was gratefully accepted.  Early in 1965 the Sandringham Council approved Mr. Kemp’s final plans.  The Building Contract with W.A. Bruce Pty. Ltd. was signed in July, with the completion date set at 28 February 1966.

The V.L.Y.C. obtained an overdraft of ₤3000 from the National Bank at Sandringham, repayable in yearly instalments of ₤500 with 7% interest.  Generous Members and friends took out large debentures, supplemented by many small debentures in multiples of ₤20.  Fees were raised to include a Nomination Fee of ₤5 for new Members.  Seniors were to pay ₤10, Intermediates ₤6 and Juniors ₤3.  In the meantime, the old Clubhouse was sold to the Girl Guides Association of Victoria for ₤437 8s 4d.  When the building was vacated Club furniture and valuables were stored at the Warner home in Brighton.  To clear the yard for building, boats were either taken home or housed in the Albert Park Sailing Club.  Here we were made very welcome, taking part in their winter races and generally honing our sailing skills.  We learned that the winds on the lake could be very erratic, and that many small boats in a confined space often led to mayhem.  Overhanging branches and patches of weed added to the interest.  Our stay at the lake could be called a learning experience!

By Christmas 1965 the new Clubhouse was at lock-up stage and becoming increasingly attractive.  At-cost materials and many outright donations were gratefully accepted – see Appendix.  Joyce and Graham Warner arranged for a new Club flag, a large sign for the front of the building, and a bronze plaque to be unveiled by the Governor on Opening Day.  The Clubhouse was insured for $30,000 (courtesy of decimal currency), Sandringham Council forwarded the Permissive Occupancy Lease, and plans were finalised for Opening Day on 26 March 1966.  It was to be a day to remember.

THE OPENING OF THE NEW CLUBHOUSE

The ‘Grand Opening’ took place on Saturday 26 March 1966.  The best laid plans are often defeated by the weather, but as luck would have it, it was a day of brilliant sunshine.  Work began early, inside and outside the Clubhouse – it was a little like a disturbed ants’ nest.  Some Members remembered to have lunch, but not many.  At midday, boats were taken out of the racks and lined up in the lower yard – two rows facing the trolley track.  Care was taken to align each boat property, and to alternate while sails with red, blue and yellow ones.  In the front yard, 5 Sabots – with orange sails barely moving – lined the pathway to the Clubhouse.  At 3 p.m. Members wearing the blue and white colours of the Club stood by their boats, ready for the Governor’s arrival.  Spectators lined the pier, intrigued by the Vice-Regal presence.

Sir Rohan and Lady Delacombe were received at the Club entrance by Commodore Joyce Warner, Vice Commodore June Stainforth and Immediate Past Commodore Michelle Smart.  Lady Delacombe was presented with a bouquet of flowers, then the Commodore delivered her address of welcome.  After responding, Sir Rohan unveiled the bronze plaque commemorating the occasion.  It reads :

VICTORIAN LADIES’ YACHT CLUB

FOUNDED 1945

THIS PLAQUE COMMEMORATES

THE OPENING OF

THE NEW CLUBHOUSE

ON SATURDAY 26th MARCH 1966

BY

HIS EXCELLENCY MAJOR-GENERAL

SIR ROHAN DELACOMBE

K.C.M.G.   K.B.E.   C.B.   D.S.O.   K.St.J.

GOVERNOR OF VICTORIA

The Official Party then moved through the yard to inspect the assembled boats.  Skippers and crews were introduced by the Commodore and answered the Governor’s informed questions about sailing.  After inspecting the boat racks and the downstairs area of the Clubhouse, the V.I.P.s were escorted upstairs for afternoon tea.  The lounge, with its new furniture and attractive colour scheme, was a sight to behold.  Invited guests included representatives of the Sandringham Council, Flag Officers of many yacht clubs, past Commodores of the V.L.Y.C., firms involved in the building of the Clubhouse, and generous donors who had supported the Club financially.  Downstairs, more informally, Members entertained their own families and friends.  Altogether, some 150 people were present.  When the Governor left at 4.30 it was generally agreed that the day had been perfect.

Six months later came another milestone – the Club’s 21st Birthday was celebrated on 1 October 1966.  To mark the occasion, Lady Delacombe unveiled the Commodores’ Board in the upstairs lounge and accepted the office of Commodore-in-Chief.  It was pleasing to see so many past Commodores present.  After presenting the trophies for the sailing season just past, Lady Delacombe cut the magnificent cake made by Jean Jones and decorated by her friend Elaine Champion.  The cake bore the V.L.Y.C. burgee and the insignias of all the yachts sailed at the Club.  Around the lounge were flowers making up the Club colours – red tulips, blue iris, and white lilies.  During the afternoon, Mrs Warner pointed out that six Foundation Members from 1945 were still Members 21 years later.  They were Peg Green, Alison Hall, Jean Jones, Beryl Le Plastrier, Margery Mackenzie and herself.  

With an eventful year behind them, the Committee and Members set about reducing the Club’s debts.  Every possible economy was practised.  Newsletters became their own envelopes and a dedicated ‘flying squad’ delivered them to most homes by hand.  A rumour circulated that they were printed on Caxton’s original press, but it was actually an old much-loved Gestetner,.  One brave soul asked the Treasurer to spend $1 on a barbecue fork – the reply was a stony silence.  Joking aside, it was almost incredible how quickly the Club’s overdraft was paid off.  Social functions were many and varied – progressive dinners were lucrative but involved a lot of hard work.  Side nights of Club activities drew irreverent and hilarious comment – Jill McCann’s camera spared nobody.

The enjoyment attached to ‘bottling’ days and novelty races became legend.  Capsizing and righting boats quickly was fairly straight-forward, but novelty races involved slalom courses of increasing complexity and convulsive stretching for corks, plastic bottles, and pieces of wood.  Thanks to the ingenuity of the Jones family, the nerves and seamanship were fully tested.  Serious sailing meant yardstick racing with 12 or 14 heats counting towards the Aggregate.  Herons and Cherubs often raced with the Sandringham fleets over an Olympic course.  Less experienced sailors were encouraged to race on sheltered, in-shore courses.  More adventurous Members competed successfully at other clubs.  June Stainforth won the Flying Fifteen Championship at Mornington, Michelle Smart won 4 of the 5 races at the Elwood Heron Regatta – no time for lunch that day!  In August 1967 five Members of the V.L.Y.C. bought the 25-foot sloop Moonraker.  The A.B.C. sent a film crew to record how women sailed and maintained a boat of that size – a segment appeared on Channel 2’s ‘This Day Tonight’.  Moonraker was moored near the eastern end of the wooden breakwater, and was admired by all who sailed on her.  She became the unofficial flagship of the V.L.Y.C.

DEVELOPMENT OF THE NEW CLUBHOUSE

The new Clubhouse drew favourable comment from all quarters, but it was time to introduce new ideas and improvements.  It became possible for Members residing more than 100 miles from the V.L.Y.C. to become Country Members, retaining their links with the Club for an annual subscription of $2.  To encourage more Junions and Intermediates to take part in racing, June Stainforth held rigging and sailing lessons on Saturday and Sunday mornings.  These continued for five years.  Herons, Mirrors and Yachting World Cadets were promoted as good safe boats, and Novice Races were conducted on inshore courses to engender confidence.  Two local schools – Firbank and St Leonard’s College – were invited to participate in these.  Blockey the Boatbuilder donated a Moppet as a training boat.  Later, when the old Club Sabots were sold, two Blockey Mirrors were purchased.  Appropriately, they were names Joyce Too and Jean Too.  With the permission of Ports & Harbours, permanent racing buoys were laid outside the breakwater and down as far as the Brighton Beach Baths.  The buoys were made, delivered and placed in position by Jean and Phil Jones, who also patrolled the course on race days in their indispensable aluminium dinghy.  Remember, the club still did not own a crashboat.  By this time the racing fleet included several enthusiastic Mirror skippers who wanted the latest in go-fast gear, adding spinnakers to their boats.  Heard in the crashboat soon afterwards:  ‘Those without spinnakers seem to do better!’

In 1969 the siltation of Sandringham Harbour had altered the shoreline in front of the two yacht clubs.  When the V.L.Y.C. was granted 180 feet of additional land to the north of its rear gateway, we had a bigger yard and a better rigging and lunching area.  The Port Phillip Authority allowed us to close off this area from the pier in P.V.C. chain fencing.  The rear gates were also adjusted.  Several working bees on the track raised, repaired and extended it to the new gateway.  Nobody missed a working bee in those days – they were too entertaining!  Extra muscle power came from long-suffering husbands – in particular, Phil Jones, Bob green, Dave Phillips and Morris Gordon.  The rails of the boat racks were lowered for easier lifting of boats into the upper berths.  Later, the front bay of the boat racks was removed – this allowed cars and trailers to use the bottom yard.  Dave Phillips built metal mast racks in the gear room, clearing the floor space and housing many more spars.  In 1972 an imposing barbecue was built with bluestone pitchers procured from the Brighton Council.  Likened to a horse trough, it was constructed with some finesse.  For years to come it was the scene of many convivial gatherings.  Another improvement was the aluminium awning built over the Clubhouse balcony to reduce heat and glare.  The Awning Saga is a story in itself – suffice to say that it later needed modifications!

Early in the 1970s a series of storms flattened racing fleets around the bay and ultimately led to the Small Boats Disaster Plan, where neighbouring clubs worked together to co-ordinate rescues.  The V.L.Y.C. was to place lookouts on the stone breakwater, and provide blankets, first aid and hot drinks to rescued boat crews.  Safety became the watchword.  The Victorian Yachting Council directed that all boats be registered, and that they carry sail numbers, boat name and identifying club prominently.  The Water Police requested all clubs keep a Safety Log of departures and returns, and at the V.L.Y.C. a Destination Board was set up on the rear wall of the Clubhouse.  A Safety Officer, Jean Jones, was appointed to oversee the seaworthiness of all boats sailing from the Club.  In time the V.Y.C. Safety Regulations became quite stringent:  built-in buoyancy, sails able to be lowered while capsized, towing-eye and towline attached, oars or paddles carried, retaining devices fixed to rudder and plate, bailer or pump aboard, etc.  Life-jackets approved by the Standards Association of Australia had to be worn, not merely buoyancy vests.

BUYING A CRASHBOAT

In 1972 the Hampton Life Saving Club allowed us to start our races from their balcony, an arrangement that lasted for many years and for which we will always be grateful.  Our dedicated race officials could then sit in comfort, the starting line just below them, with a perfect view of the course.  Much better than clambering up the wooden breakwater or tossing about in a boat!  The starting procedures were then streamlined, using large metal discs (shocking pink) and a hooter that could be heard at Brighton.  The only thing missing was a Club crashboat.  This was soon to appear.
In December 1973, acting upon advice from knowledgeable quarters, the V.L.Y.C. applied to the Department of Youth, Sport and Recreation for a grant of $1500, the money to purchase a crashboat.  Nothing was heard for some time, but – just in case – we applied to Ports & Harbours for a mooring site at Sandringham.  After much research and several abortive sorties, the Committee located a boat which might be suitable.  It had been used as a rescue boat at Black Rock and was considered a good investment.  Kingfisher, as she became known, was a 15-foot half-cabin boat, built of fibreglass.  Shaped rather like a whale, she had a beam of nearly 7 feet and a reliable 8 h.p. Yanmar diesel.  Her sea trials were conducted by Bob Green, Phil Jones and Graham Warner, a trio experienced in all things nautical.  She proved to be roomy, stable, and sea-kindly – ideal for patrol and rescue work.  For $1500 she was ours.  To purchase the boat, sixteen Club Members formed the Kingfisher Syndicate, leasing it to the V.L.Y.C. so that we could still qualify for the Youth, Sport and Recreation grant.  After 29 years we finally had a crashboat!
A mooring site was allocated behind the wooden breakwater – Piles 17 & 18 – but during the winter it was better to keep the boat (on its trailer) in the Club yard.  Sandringham Yacht Club allowed us to launch the boat from their ramp, and later it was permanently moored in one of their first-stage pens – another instance of their long-standing co-operation.  The racing fleet saw Kingfisher in action on 3 November 1974, a splendid vision in blue and white.  She did sterling service.  One epic rescue involved towing a sinking Heron – with its crew injured – back from the Gellibrand Light, all because Kingfisher’s skipper had sniffed ‘a problem’.  Three years later the Youth, Sport and Recreation grant arrived.  It was decided to use the grant to but radio equipment for the crashboat, and eventually Kestrel and Plessey VHF transceivers were purchased.  A Victorian Yachting Council examiner conducted a radio course atr the Cub, and 17 Members obtained their Restricted Radio-telephone Operator’s  Certificate of Proficiency.  With instant ship-to-shore communication, it became much easier to organise races.

In 1976 the V.Y.C. Sail Training Unit was invited to use the Club and its facilities for their training days.  Several new Members attended these day-long sessions, pronouncing them good value.  It was a matter of some concern that not many Juniors were interested in racing – perhaps only the die-hards were prepared to negotiate the seaweed, sandbanks and pot-holes that were now a feature of Sandringham Harbour.  A regular core of Mirrors and Sparrows raced under yardstick handicaps, frequently modified to make winning difficult.  A visit by the Miracle Association in 1977 sparked interest in the new boat, a larger and livelier version of the Mirror.  Several soon appeared in the racing fleet, and three years later Dawn Gordon, with Morris as crew, was good enough to win the Victorian Miracle Championship against allcomers, another feather in the V.L.Y.C. cap.

OPEN MEMBERSHIP AND CHANGE OF NAME
By 1980 the V.L.Y.C. was in a sound financial position.  All debts and debentures had been paid off, and the Club had a credit balance in excess of $8000.  This was a remarkable achievement, the result of years of hard work and careful management.  The fee structure was still very reasonable - $25 for Senior Members, $17 for Intermediates and $12 for Juniors.  But there were factors at work that led to falling membership and the job of running the Club devolving on fewer people.  Several key Members had moved interstate, many drifted off to other interests, younger ones found the demands of study prevented them from using the Club regularly.  As one Member said, ‘Time passed and we simply had other things to do’.

The weather did not help matters.  In 1981 the balcony awning blew away, and shortly afterwards the Clubhouse was partially unroofed during a violent storm.  Although insurance covered the worst of the damage, extra work which was necessary at the time involved the Club in considerable expense.  The balcony was re-planked and its rails were replaced with an aluminium balustrade.  It was a time of problems and uncertainty.  There was a suggestion that the Sandringham Yacht Club and the V.L.Y.C. amalgamate, history repeating itself.  A letter was promptly sent to the S.Y.C. discounting this possibility.  Next came concern over the implications of the Equal Opportunities Act, prompting the first discussion of open membership.  It became apparent that changes in the structure and running of the Club would have to be made, and better sooner than later.

At the Half-Yearly Meeting in 1982, the Constitution was amended to allow open membership.  Shortly afterwards, Morris Gordon, Adrian Lowe and Ian Royal became the first male Members of the V.L.Y.C. – a change of name and better dressing facilities seemed appropriate!  It was time to become a family club and, once this was made possible, membership increased significantly.  With reasonable fees, an attractive clubhouse, boat storage and parking space, the Club had much to offer.  In the following year the name of the Club was officially changed to the HAMPTON SAILING CLUB, and work began on a new Constitution.  The first meeting of the Hampton Sailing Club took place at the Clubhouse on 11 April 1983.  A new era had begun.

In October the Club received the following letter from the Sandringham & District Foreshore Recreational Council, an organization representing 19 local clubs :

‘At a recent meeting of the above organization, your delegate advised that your club was in the process of changing its name to the Hampton Sailing Club.
This generated a great deal of discussion resulting in the following resolution :-
That the Victorian Ladies’ Yacht Club be advised that the delegates present tonight unanimously feel that the change of name is to be regretted for the following reasons :-

1. The name has historical significance.

2. The prestige the Club enjoys will be lost if the name is changed.

3. It is believed that the Club is the only Ladies’ Yacht Club in the world.

4. The admirable aims of the change, that of giving greater appeal to the community and of appearing non-discriminative, could be achieved by other far more desirable methods.

We have no doubt that the matter had processed to a point of no return, however we feel sure that your Members would wish to know of the goodwill your original name generates, as distinct from the perceived need for change.

With every good wish,’    etc.
A belated but rather a nice compliment!  In retrospect, the survival of the Victorian Ladies’ Yacht club for 38 years was quite unexpected.  The Foundation Members were mainly concerned with gaining recognition for women in the yachting world and securing admission to its clubs.  They did not envisage such a long-lasting and successful club which came to be regarded almost as a role model.  It was always a happy club, where lifelong friendships were made among women of all ages and from all walks of life.  Those who described themselves as ‘ordinary housewives’ were in fact extraordinary – they could turn their hands to anything.  Summing up, the V.L.Y.C. will be remembered rather like a home away from home, where friendship and co-operative efforts made all things possible.  To all past Members who contributed to those golden days, this history is dedicated.
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APPENDIX 
V.L.Y.C. COMMODORES

	 1945 – 46 
	
	Alison Hall

	
	46 – 47
	
	Alison Hall

	
	47 – 48
	
	Jean Smith

	
	48 – 49
	
	Jean Smith

	
	49 – 50
	
	Jean Smith (Jones)

	
	50 – 51
	
	Eva Deeath

	
	51 – 52
	
	Eva Deeath

	
	52 – 53
	
	Eva Deeath

	
	53 – 54
	
	Margaret Weisss

	
	54 – 55
	
	Margaret Phillips (Weiss)

	
	55 – 56
	
	Marianne French

	
	56 – 57
	
	Marianne French

	
	57 – 58
	
	Kay Shirley

	
	58 – 59
	
	Kay Shirley

	
	59 – 60
	
	Kay Shirley

	
	60 – 61
	
	Kay Shirley

	
	61 – 62
	
	Peg Green

	
	62 – 63
	
	Peg Green

	
	63 – 64
	
	Jill McCann

	
	64 – 65
	
	Michelle Smart

	
	65 – 66
	
	Joyce Warner

	
	66 – 67
	
	JoyceWarner

	
	67 – 68
	
	June Stainforth

	
	68 – 69
	
	June Stainforth

	
	69 – 70
	
	Joyce Warner

	
	70 – 71
	
	Joyce Warner

	
	71 – 72
	
	Kerry Newton

	
	72 – 73
	
	Kerry Newton

	
	73 – 74
	
	Joyce Warner

	
	74 – 75
	
	Joyce Warner

	
	75 – 76
	
	Marie Read

	
	76 – 77
	
	Marie Read

	
	77 – 78
	
	Thelma Williamson

	
	78 – 79
	
	Thelma Williamson

	
	79 – 80
	
	Kerry Newton

	
	80 – 81
	
	Kerry Rieve (Newton)

	
	81 – 82
	
	Jean Jones

	
	82 – 83
	
	Patricia Armstrong-Grant


LIFE MEMBERS

	
	1955
	
	Alison Hall


	
	1962
	
	Beryl Le Plastrier


	
	1968
	
	Peg Green       Jean Jones       Joyce Warner


	
	1971
	
	Margery Mackenzie


	
	1977
	
	Marianne French


	
	1981
	
	Bonnie Haw


LIFE MEMBERS – a tribute
ALISON HALL – 1955

Alison was the founder and first Commodore of the Victorian Ladies’ Yacht Club.  She was the trail-blazer who became a Member of the Yacht Racing Association of England, ultimately giving legality to women participating in Australian yachting.  A keen sailor for many years, she crewed for her husband in their Jubilee class yacht Stormy, sailing from Black Rock to Brighton (and back again) to compete in the weekend races.  She also skippered her own Boomerang with distinction, once winning an open race at Black Rock by the embarrassing margin of five minutes.  She served two terms as Commodore, doing much to lobby support for the V.L.Y.C. and to establish its first clubhouse.  A Committee Member, Club Delegate, and Trustee, Alison’s initiative and determination enabled women to first gain a foothold in the world of competitive sailing.

BERYL LE PLASTRIER – 1962

Benny’s expertise as a secretary was much in demand during the formative years of the V.L.Y.C.  A foundation Member, she was the Club’s first Secretary and Treasurer, combining the two tasks and proving that one person can do two jobs at once most effectively.  A clear thinker and a good organizer, she set standards, drew up procedures, and gave much good advice when it was most needed.  Her long stint as Secretary became a hard act to follow.  She was a guiding hand behind the drafting of the Club’s Constitution and By-Laws, even to the typing of the documents.  After many years as a dedicated Committee Member, Benny moved to Queensland for a well-earned retirement, still keeping in touch with old sailing friends.
PEG GREEN – 1968

A Foundation Member elected to the V.L.Y.C.’s first Committee, Peg served two terms as Commodore in the early 1960s, when important decisions had to be made.  Commodore, Flag Officer, Committee Member, Treasurer, Race Official – the list is impressive.  Her years of service as a Committee Member were of inestimable value to the Club, but it is as Treasurer that she will be best remembered.  When the new clubhouse was built, it was Peg who made the yacht club live within its means, dismissing the non-essentials and focusing on repaying debts as quickly as possible.  Her sound advice and good business practice secured for the V.L.Y.C. the reputation of being the best run and most solvent club on the bay.  There was no nonsense in the starting-box either, no talking when the boats were rounding the mark and times had to be recorded!

JEAN JONES – 1968

Affectionately known as ‘Mrs Fix-it’, Jean may be described as the linchpin of the yacht club, turning her hand, with awesome efficiency – to anything and everything.  Helped by husband Phil (our Unofficial Life Member), it was Jean who laid the trolley track, erected the flagpole, ran the races, and manned the crashboat, to name but a few of her activities.  Just knowing that Jean and Phil were busy at the Club was reason enough to go down and join them – it was always fun.  A Foundation Member, Jean served four terms as Commodore, and was a Flag Officer or Committee Member in an almost unbroken sequence until 1982.  She held practically every position in the club, bringing to each one a refreshing clarity of mind and an astonishing capacity for hard work.  A Sailor without peer, she was one of the first to put women’s yachting on the Port Phillip map.
JOYCE WARNER – 1968

The Warner name will always be connected with the Victorian Ladies’ Yacht Club, dating back to Sir Arthur Warner’s assistance in obtaining the land the club now stands on.  Joyce was a Foundation Member and the Club’s first Social Secretary.  With support from her husband Graham, her home was always open for meetings and functions.  Their social, business and sailing contacts advanced the cause of the V.L.Y.V. – dear to Joyce’s heart – in a hundred different ways.  When the new clubhouse was opened in 1966, it was somehow fitting that Joyce should be Commodore, one of her six terms in that office.  She was immensely proud of “her girls’ – we were all treated as daughters.  A most generous and kind person, Joyce Warner’s sad death in 1985 has indeed left a vacuum.

MARGERY MACKENZIE – 1971

Margery was an essential link between our club and the Sandringham Yacht Club, where he husband was a long-serving Commodore.  The A.D. Mackenzie Trophy is a reminder of two people who did much to foster good relations between the two clubs, and later to secure for the V.L.Y.C. Associate Membership of the Victorian Yachting Council.  Margery was another Foundation Member who worked on the General Committee for many years – what a band of women they were!  She was also a committee Trustee.  Though quiet and retiring, she was the source of much wisdom and good advice, particularly when the club was being established in a male-dominated sport.  Always generous and supportive, ‘Mrs Mac’ is remembered with affection.
MARIANNE FRENCH – 1977

Although most of her later sailing was done at Brighton, Marianne’s association with the V.L.Y.C. goes back to its beginnings.  She served for many years on the General Committee, she was Commodore for two terms, a regular Flag Officer, Social Secretary, and later Club Auditor.  Her work as Social Secretary meant years of telephoning, organizing, and attending functions.  It was Marianne who rallied the troops and cajoled them into making casseroles and desserts, which disappeared (quickly) at some successful fund-raising event.  There were times when the results of her efforts literally kept the Club afloat, and for this we are all in her debt.

BONNIE HAW – 1981

Bonnie is the other half of the famous Smith girls, crew of Pegasus for sister Jean.  Actually, a more accomplished pair in a boat would be hard to imagine.  Bon was a Committee Member for more years than she cares to remember, a quiet achieve who saw unobtrusively to many behind-the-scenes jobs.  She was usually House Secretary or Social Secretary, often tasks which most people decline to tackle.  The embodiment of ‘service with a smile’, she could best be described as Everybody’s Backstop, ready and able to fill a gap whenever one appeared.  Later, with Peg Green, June Pobjoy and Anna Turner, she got a lot of fun out of her work in the starting-box – we hope so, anyway!
So there they are, our Honorary Life Members, and we salute all of them.  One wonders – would there have been a V.L.Y.C. without them?

J.W.
CREDITS BOARD

This building was made possible by the interests and help given by the following :

	Aluminium Roofing P/L
	Aluminium roof and walls

	A.R.C. Engineering Co. P/L
	Reinforcing steel

	Australian Plaster Industries P/L
	Plaster board, walls and ceilings

	Australian Window Class
	Window glass

	British Paints (Australia) P/L
	Paint and clear plastic

	D. & H. Bunny P/L
	Hardware and fittings

	Dux Heaters P/L
	Electrical water heaters

	Dunlop Flooring P/L
	Vinyl floor tiles

	F.J. & F.W. Maskell P/L
	Hot water installation

	General Motors Holden’s P/L
	Frigidaire

	G. & A. Bottin
	Terrazzo and concrete

	Insulwool Products P/L
	Roof insulation

	J.D. Macdonald Engineering Co. P/L
	Sanette electric incinerator

	James Hardie & Co. P/L
	Super 6 corrugated incinerator

	Landis & Gyr Ltd.
	Coin-controlled time switches

	Metters Ltd.
	Electric stove

	Monier Besser P/L
	Besser bricks

	M. George Smith
	Electrical installation

	Maurice Dowd P/L
	Curtains

	Stegbar Window Walls P/L
	Windows

	Slattery & Acquroff P/L
	Staircase

	Southern States Drilling Co. P/L
	Site testing

	Victorian Steel Fabrications P/L
	Structural steel

	William Crosby P/L
	Wall tiles


	

	PRELIMINARY DESIGN

Royal Melbourne Institute of Technology



	ARCHITECT

F. Bruce Kemp A.R.A.I.A
	BUILDER

W.A. Bruce Pty. Ltd.


(This board may be seen beside the staircase in the Clubhouse.)
From original typed copy held by Hampton Sailing Club.  Keyed and proofread for electronic format - Rita Bagossy and Jan Tully, January 2011
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